
City of Keene
New Hampshire

KEENE CITY COUNCIL
Council Chambers, Keene City Hall 

April 19, 2018
7:00 PM

 
Roll Call
Pledge of Allegiance

MINUTES FROM PRECEDING MEETING

• April 5, 2018

A. HEARINGS / PRESENTATIONS / PROCLAMATIONS

B. ELECTIONS / NOMINATIONS / APPOINTMENTS / CONFIRMATIONS

1. Confirmation
Planning Board

C. COMMUNICATIONS

1. Peter Poanessa - Resignation - Historic District Commission

2. Councilor Greenwald - Conflict of Interest - Shana Davis - Hot Hogs

3. Monadnock Interfaith Project - Request for a Welcome Center with Public Toilets

D. REPORTS - COUNCIL COMMITTEES

1. Update-Public Arts Guidelines and Procedure-Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

2. Janis Manwaring/Pathways for Keene - Request to Use City Property - 4 on the 4th

3. Shana Davis - Request to Display Banner Signs - Food Truck

4. New England Aerobatic Club - Request to Use City Property - Dillant Hopkins Airport

5. Acceptance of Donation - Sumner Knight Chapel - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

6. Sponsorship Update - Banner Placement at Wheelock Park - Parks, Recreation and Facilities
Department

7. Acceptance of Donation - Monadnock Squares - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

8. Acceptance of Donation - Friends of Open Space in Keene - Parks, Recreation and Facilities
Department

9. Advanced Life Support Intercept Transport Agreements - Fire Department

10. Life Insurance and Long-Term Disability Insurance - Human Resources Department

E. REPORTS - CITY OFFICERS AND DEPARTMENTS

1. CITY MANAGER COMMENTS



F. REPORTS - BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

1. Sign Regulations for the Business Growth and Re-Use, Neighborhood Business, and Residential
Preservation Zoning Districts - Ordinance O-2018-02-A

G. REPORTS - MORE TIME

1. Skate Park Update-Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

2. The Future of the Wheelock Park Campground-Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

3. Keene Swampbats - Request to Discharge Fireworks

4. First Light Fiber - Request to Install Conduit on City Right-of-Way

H. ORDINANCES FOR FIRST READING

1. Relating to Specific Street Regulations
Ordinance O-2018-06

I. ORDINANCES FOR SECOND READING

J. RESOLUTIONS

1. USDA Rural Business Development Grant – IT Department
Resolution  R-2018-14

Non Public Session
Adjournment



























City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

March 27, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Mayor Kendall W. Lane

ITEM: B.1.

SUBJECT: Confirmation

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to confirm the nomination.
 
In City Council April 5, 2018.
Tabled until the next regular meeting of the City Council.

RECOMMENDATION:
I hereby nominate the following individual to serve on the designate Board or Commission:
 
Planning Board
Fire Captain Michael Burke, slot 8 Term to expire Dec. 31, 2019
447 Pako Avenue
administrative staff



External Communication
Transmittal Form

April 16, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Peter Poanessa

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.1.

SUBJECT: Peter Poanessa - Resignation - Historic District Commission

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for service.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Poanessa

BACKGROUND:
Peter Poanessa is resigning his position on the Historic District Commission.  Mr. Poanessa has been a
member of the Commission since June of 2017.



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to accept the resignation with regret and appreciation for service.
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City Clerk



External Communication
Transmittal Form

April 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Councilor Mitchell H. Greenwald

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.2.

SUBJECT: Councilor Greenwald - Conflict of Interest - Shana Davis - Hot Hogs

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to grant Councilor Greenwald permission to abstain from the discussion and vote on the
request from Shana Davis for a banner sign.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Councilor Greenwald

BACKGROUND:
Councilor Greenwald is submitting a letter regarding a conflict of interest due to being the property owner of
100 Emerald Street, which is the location of a food truck operated by Shana Davis. 



April 11, 2018 

TO: Mayor and City Council 

SUBJECT: Conflict of Interest - 100 Emerald Street 

I am the property owner of 100 Emerald Street, which is the location of a food 

truck operated by Shana Davis. Ms. Davis has submitted a request to the City 

Council regarding the use of banners for her food truck. In the interest of 

avoiding a conflict of interest, I would appreciate the Council's consideration of 

my request to be excused from any discussion or vote on her request. 

Thank you, 

Mitchell H. Greenwald 

hfitz-simon
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In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to grant Councilor Greenwald 
permission to abstain from the discussion and vote 
on the request from Shana Davis for a banner sign.
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External Communication
Transmittal Form

April 13, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Sandra J. Whippie, Monadnock Interfaith Project

THROUGH: Patricia A. Little, City Clerk

ITEM: C.3.

SUBJECT: Monadnock Interfaith Project - Request for a Welcome Center with Public Toilets

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Communication - Monadnock Interfaith Project

BACKGROUND:
The Monadnock Interfaith Project is requesting an opportunity to make a presentation regarding the necessity
of addressing the need for a welcome center with public toilets that would be open seven days a week.
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In City Council April 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.
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City Clerk



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: D.1.

SUBJECT: Update-Public Arts Guidelines and Procedure-Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends accepting the
Public Arts Guidelines and Procedure Update as informational.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Manwaring recognized the Director of Parks, Recreation and Facilities, Andy Bohannon. Mr. Bohannon
said on February 21, 2018, Councilor Carl Jacobs brought forward a conversation to the Committee regarding
a policy and guidelines for individuals who want to gift public art to the City. He reported he met with Councilor
Jacobs and Kurt Blomquist a few times and reviewed other communities that had arts ordinances, policies, or
guidelines and tried to craft a starting point and determine how to proceed. Mr. Bohannon said there is still a
broader conversation needed in order to create a set of guidelines and policies that will connect an
Administrative Directive to a process that would be adopted by City Council through a Resolution. The next
step is to engage the art community. 

Councilor Carl Jacobs, said this is an exciting process that began from the arts community wanting to bring
forth art to the world and the City of Keene. He shared a quote from a Finnish composer, “Art is the signature
of civilization”. Councilor Jacobs said there are three comments regarding the draft he provided; purpose,
opportunities and the procedure. He referred to the draft, stating that what they are dealing with in the document
was public property, and art that is visible to the public on a private building. 
Councilor Jacobs said the proposal for public art will be submitted to the City Council for review and
acceptance. He explained that the Parks, Recreation, Cemetery and Facilities Director will be the project
manager for all public art proposals for locations that involve City Parks, City owned buildings, and any
property under the oversight of the Department. The Public Works Director will be the project manager for all
public art proposals for locations within public right-of-ways, intersections, public parking surface lots and
facilities, as well as any property under the oversight of the Department. Councilor Jacobs said there would be
consultation before a proposal is submitted but wanted to have some understanding of which department would
be logical to oversee the art project. 

Councilor Jacobs said the last part of the document lists some of the issues that need to be addressed as
follows: 



• Does the project create a public safety or security concern? 
• Does the art require maintenance? 
• How is the project funded? 
• Is the art donated or is the City expected to pay for the art? 
• General Property & Liability in the amounts of $1,000,000.00 listing the City as an additional insured? 
• Is the art owned by the City or loaned to the City? 

Councilor Jacobs said that he was looking forward to meeting on April 16, 2017 at 
4:30 PM at Hannah Grimes with the arts community. He said that he welcomed any feedback from the
Councilors and hoped to have a final draft of the policy and guidelines before the Council in May. 

The Public Works Director, Kürt Blomquist said this is a start and a lot of the research they have been doing
talks about when getting into a public art program there needs to a thought of a separate commission to manage
the program. He referenced all of the questions that had to be answered in the draft. Mr. Blomquist noted
answering these questions would take some time. 

Councilor Sutherland stated this program was great and the group was addressing a lot of the complexities of
these issues. He said the group was going about the project the right way by looking at other cities. Councilor
Sutherland said the one thing that stands out to him is if someone is looking to display their art temporarily or
permanently. He was concerned about art being displayed permanently and suggested the group think about
artists applying for a term for which an end would come and then reapply for a renewal. Councilor Sutherland
explained how this would give the City more flexibility to consider other artists that would like to display their
art in that same location. Mr. Bohannon and Councilor Jacobs liked the idea of having a set term. 

Mr. Bohannon referred to the pinwheel that will be erected on May 9, 2018 and dedicated on May 12, 2018 that
will be displayed for one year. He explained after the year term there will be a conversation to determine if the
pinwheel is something the City would like to keep. 

Councilor Lamoureux stated that he likes the idea of having a set term because other artists could lose interest
and it would help the project years from now by allowing other artists to donate their art. In addition, he stated
that he would like to see the art constantly changing because having the same art would become a part of the
landscape. 

Councilor Lamoureux thanked Councilor Jacob's for bringing this forward and was glad to see the momentum
and excitement from the City staff. 

Councilor Hooper said bringing the art energy to the City is a great welcome to the City. In addition, he said
that it has been proven art of this nature brings in revenue and an appreciation of the culture. Councilor Hooper
commended the group for their efforts. 

Chair Manwaring welcomed public comment. With no comment, Chair Manwaring asked for a motion. 

Councilor Hooper made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Lamoureux. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends accepting the
Public Arts Guidelines and Procedure Update as informational. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.2.

SUBJECT: Janis Manwaring/Pathways for Keene - Request to Use City Property - 4 on the 4th

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that the City Council grant
permission to Pathways for Keene to sponsor a running race on July 4, 2018, subject to the customary licensing
requirements of the City Council. In addition, the Police Department shall identify Railroad Street immediately
adjacent to Railroad Square as a No Parking zone from the hours of 6:00 AM to 11:00 AM. This license is
conditional upon the petitioners providing an adequate number of volunteer race marshals to ensure runner
safety along the course, and subject to any recommendations of City staff. The petitioner agrees to absorb the
cost of any City services over and above any amount of City funding allocated in the FY 19 Community Events
Budget. Said payments shall be made within 30-days of the date of invoicing.

BACKGROUND:
Kurt Blomquist, Public Works Director reported staff held protocol meetings with the petitioner and a
recommended motion is in the packet. Mr. Blomquist indicated the event was pretty much the same as last year,
but it is on a Wednesday this year. Councilor Manwaring confirmed this is the 17th year for the event.
Councilor Jones noted race volunteers are still needed. 

There being no questions or comments from the Committee or public Chair Richards asked for a motion. 

Councilor Hansel made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Sapeta. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that the City Council grant
permission to Pathways for Keene to sponsor a running race on July 4, 2018, subject to the customary licensing
requirements of the City Council. In addition, the Police Department shall identify Railroad Street immediately
adjacent to Railroad Square as a No Parking zone from the hours of 6:00 AM to 11:00 AM. This license is
conditional upon the petitioners providing an adequate number of volunteer race marshals to ensure runner
safety along the course, and subject to any recommendations of City staff. The petitioner agrees to absorb the
cost of any City services over and above any amount of City funding allocated in the FY 19 Community Events
Budget. Said payments shall be made within 30-days of the date of invoicing. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.3.

SUBJECT: Shana Davis - Request to Display Banner Signs - Food Truck

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends the request for a banner
sign be accepted as informational.

BACKGROUND:
Shana Davis, of 197 Skyline Drive addressed the Committee noting she operates a food truck at the corner of
Emerald and Wilson Streets. Ms. Davis said last summer she bought and displayed banner flags until she was
told by a City employee that she could not display a banner sign. She had noticed a 30% increase in business
when she started using the banner signs. Ms. Davis also reported a loss of business since she stopped
displaying the signs. Ms. Davis also reported that the City had indicated she could use an A-frame sign, which
she did, but it did not seem to have any effect on her business. Ms. Davis displayed copies of the signs she had
used which stick in the ground and are brought in when she closes every day. 

Noting the impending Sign Code changes before the joint Committee, Chair Richards deferred to the City
Attorney. The City Attorney concurred there is an initiative in front of the Joint Committee with respect to the
Sign Code and temporary signs. John Rogers, Acting Health Director also confirmed there is an application in
process for a Zoning change which, if approved, would allow for one temporary sign without a permit per lot.
Mr. Rogers continued Ms. Davis’ sign would require some tweaking as hers is one of those not allowed. 

Chair Richards commented it is likely the City will approve this because the State is requiring us to follow their
lead. Chair Richards outlined the Council process with Mr. Rogers adding that a public hearing will be
scheduled. Rhett Lamb, ACM/Planning Director said it would go to Council next week where the Mayor will
set the public hearing date. He suggested this could be back before Council the second meeting in June for a
final vote on the Ordinance. Mr. Rogers reiterated his earlier comments regarding tweaking the site so the sign
would be allowed. Ms. Davis said she understood and asked for clarification if this applied to the whole City or
just her location. She noted she sees this type of sign being actively used across the City for other businesses.
Chair Richards clarified it is the whole City. Chair Richards continued the process should take plus/minus six
weeks and then Ms. Davis could work with Code Enforcement to set up her spot. Mr. Rogers clarified Ms.
Davis would be allowed only one sign. 

Councilor Sapeta thanked Ms. Davis for being a business owner in Keene. Councilor Sapeta suggested



because this is a particular type of business so perhaps they need to look at the Sign Code from that
perspective. Councilor Sapeta commented on conversations at the Workshop regarding signage on private
property and the City’ Right-of-Ways, and asked what action the City would take now with signs in the Right-
of-Way. Kurt Blomquist, Public Works Director advised the signs would be pulled if they were located in the
Right-of-Way. Chair Richards asked Mr. Rogers to notify Ms. Davis when the Ordinance passes. 

Councilor Jones thanked Ms. Davis for the job she does here and commended her as there have been no
complaints about garbage at her site. 

There being no questions or comments from the Committee or public, Chair Richards asked for a motion. 

Councilor Hansel made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jones. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends the request for a banner
sign be accepted as informational. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: D.4.

SUBJECT: New England Aerobatic Club - Request to Use City Property - Dillant Hopkins Airport

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that the City Council
authorize the use of the Dillant-Hopkins Airport by Chapter 35 of the International Aerobatic Club from the
date of issuance through December 31, 2018, subject to the execution of a Revocable License and
Indemnification Agreement, the receipt of an insurance certificate in the amount of at least $1 million dollars
naming the City as an additional insured and all other requirements of City staff including but not limited to the
following restrictions: compliance with any requirements of the FAA, limit practice sessions to not more than 5
for the year, there will be no Sunday practice sessions, aerobatic activity shall not occur below 1,500 MSL,
limit aerobatic activity to the southern portion of the aerobatic box established by the FAA, restrict use of the
aerobatics box until after 10:00 AM and before 5:30 PM, and not occur on the Labor Day and Memorial Day
weekends, and that neighbors be invited to the mandatory safety briefings held on practice days.

BACKGROUND:
Weston Liu, of Brookline took the opportunity to thank Mr. Wozmak, Mike Moriarity, and the City of Keene
for their flying time last year, and noted they would like to do the aerobatic activities again. Explaining Mother
Nature was not always in their favor, Mr. Liu said they flew approximately four times last year. Chair Richards
asked if there were any changes from last year to which Mr. Liu replied in the negative. 

Chair Richards asked for Committee questions or comments. 

Councilor Hansel said he had a couple of questions. Referring to the recommended motion, Councilor Hansel
noted there was a specified start time but no end time. Jack Wozmak, Airport Manager noted the specified start
time is 10:00 AM. Councilor Hansel asked how important this component was to the license. The City Attorney
commented there is probably a daylight component to this activity and deferred to the Airport Manager. Mr.
Wozmak said there has not been an end time. In general Mr. Liu and the other folks have ended between four
and five o’clock. Mr. Wozmak also noted he has recived both complaint calls and calls wondering if there was
an end time. Mr. Wozmak commented the Committee could include an end time which might help mitigate the
issue for some citizens. Councilor Hansel suggested 4:30 PM as an end time and asked Mr. Liu if this would be
an issue. Mr. Liu explained trying to get as much use of sunlight as possible in the summer and suggested 5:00
or 5:30 PM would be better. Noting this seems reasonable Councilor Hansel agreed with a 5:30 PM end time.
Councilor Hansel also addressed flying on holiday weekends and asked how important this was. Mr. Liu said



he was pretty sure holiday weekends were avoided last year, noting they typically fly on Saturdays. Councilor
Hansel noted this year it would only impact Labor Day and Memorial Day. Mr. Liu commented it might not be
a problem this year with July 4th being the only floating holiday. Councilor Hansel suggested these two
conditions would let it be known you are trying to establish good relationship with community. Chair Richards
asked if motions were needed for these conditions. The City Attorney advised there was a prepared motion and
recommended these additions be included. The City Attorney also recommended incorporating Federal
holidays so the dates in the motion do not have to be adjusted every year. Mr. Wozmak commented on the
continuity of the motions depicting the history from year to year. He recommended Memorial Day, July 4th, and
Labor Day as those to be avoided regardless of where the calendar lines up. Councilor Sapeta suggested
including the end time change and waiting on the holidays until next year so they have time to think this through,
and not have to refine the motion again next year. 

Ward One Councilor Steve Hooper commented last year a resident brought forth the holiday issue. He noted
his concern with the canopy having been opened with the tree cutting creating more noise. Councilor Hooper
supports the Aerobatic Club, but he concurred with the concerns brought forth by Councilor Hansel.
Councilor Hooper noted he is in favor of an amendment addressing the holiday weekends. Councilor Hooper
also asked for clarification on the number of flying times this summer; Mr. Liu clarified it is five flying times this
season. Councilor Hooper then suggested the timeframe not be before 10:00 AM or after 5:00 PM. Chair
Richards said they will see how 5:30 PM works out. Councilor Hansel commented to Mr. Lieu that the City
wants the club here and added the Council rarely hears from those who enjoy the activity. Councilor Hansel
also said we would be willing to look at this again next year if you experience issues. Mr. Liu did welcome
Committee members to attend any of the events. 

Councilor Jones disagrees with proposed language regarding Federal holiday weekends. He suggested adding
Labor Day and Memorial Day weekends because July 4th moves around and will only cause more confusion.
Councilor Sapeta seconded Councilor Jones’ concern and suggested not adding anything this year. Chair
Richards said in the spirit of compromise the Committee could take out July 4th and just leave in Memorial Day
and Labor Day weekends in the license. Councilor Jones was in agreement with this suggestion. 

Ward Two Councilor Carl Jacobs raised the issue of advertising for this event. Mr. Wozmak confirmed the
FAA/NHDOT prohibits advertising for these practice sessions and noted in the past he has issued a notice in
the paper. 

There being no further questions or comments from the Committee or public Chair Richards asked for a
motion. 

Councilor Rice made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Hansel. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends that the City Council
authorize the use of the Dillant-Hopkins Airport by Chapter 35 of the International Aerobatic Club from the
date of issuance through December 31, 2018, subject to the execution of a Revocable License and
Indemnification Agreement, the receipt of an insurance certificate in the amount of at least $1 million dollars
naming the City as an additional insured and all other requirements of City staff including but not limited to the
following restrictions: compliance with any requirements of the FAA, limit practice sessions to not more than 5
for the year, there will be no Sunday practice sessions, aerobatic activity shall not occur below 1,500 MSL,
limit aerobatic activity to the southern portion of the aerobatic box established by the FAA, restrict use of the
aerobatics box until after 10:00 AM and before 5:30 PM, and not occur on the Labor Day and Memorial Day
weekends, and that neighbors be invited to the mandatory safety briefings held on practice days. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.5.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donation - Sumner Knight Chapel - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the donation of $174.00 and that the monies be used for the
upkeep of the Sumner Knight Chapel.

BACKGROUND:
Parks Recreation and Facilities Director, Andrew Bohannon stated this item is an annual donation from the
sunrise service at the Sumner Knight Chapel. This year $174 was collected to be used for the upkeep of the
chapel. 

Councilor Clark asked how much has been raised to date and what the money has been used for. Mr.
Bohannon stated that it is close to $10,000 – the boiler has been replaced and some electric work has been
done. 

Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the donation of $174.00 and that the monies be used for the
upkeep of the Sumner Knight Chapel. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.6.

SUBJECT: Sponsorship Update - Banner Placement at Wheelock Park - Parks, Recreation and Facilities
Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Report filed as informational.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends accepting the sponsorship
update for banner placements at Wheelock Park as informational.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Bohannon stated the department sent out 45 letters to area businesses regarding sponsorship. 

This item is from the Financial Solutions Group for a banner to be placed at the Cal Ripken Field in the amount
of $250 for one year. These monies are used for field improvements. Chair Greenwald asked whether these
monies could be used to subsidize costs for students participating in Rec Center programs. Mr. Bohannon
answered in the negative and stated the department does have a scholarship program to assist kids. 

Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Clark. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends accepting the sponsorship
update for banner placements at Wheelock Park as informational. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.7.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donation - Monadnock Squares - Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the donation of $300.00 from the Monadnock Squares and that
the money is used for any improvements needed at the Keene Recreation Center.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Bohannon stated Monadnock Squares is one of the longest tenants of the Rec. Center. 

This donation is for $300 for necessary improvements and something that has been given annually. 

Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Chadbourne. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to accept the donation of $300.00 from the Monadnock Squares and that
the money is used for any improvements needed at the Keene Recreation Center. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.8.

SUBJECT: Acceptance of Donation - Friends of Open Space in Keene - Parks, Recreation and Facilities
Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Council authorize
the City Manager to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $2,241.00 from the Friends of Open Space
In Keene for the purposes of creating a pocket park at 238 Church Street.

BACKGROUND:
Mr. Bohannon stated the fourth donation is for $2,241 from the Friends of Open Space for the purposes of the
pocket park at 238 Church Street. This property was turned into city property after the city went through a
FEMA program and the property was supposed to remain as greenspace in perpetuity. The Friends
approached the City and would like to create a pocket park and have exceeded their fundraising goals. The city
has met with the neighbors and they are excited about this park. 

The Chairman asked what kind of fence is being proposed. Mr. Bohannon stated they have decided to go with
a blockade fence which will still delineate the property line. 

Chair Greenwald asked when the project will start. Mr. Bohannon stated the work should start late April into the
early May timeframe. 

Councilor Jacobs clarified no tax money is involved. Mr. Bohannon agreed. 

Councilor Chadbourne made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Council authorize
the City Manager to do all things necessary to accept a donation of $2,241.00 from the Friends of Open Space
In Keene for the purposes of creating a pocket park at 238 Church Street. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.9.

SUBJECT: Advanced Life Support Intercept Transport Agreements - Fire Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute the new one year Advanced Life Support
Intercept Transport Agreements with Gilsum, Harrisville, and Stoddard, as well as a new 14 month agreement
with the Town of Sullivan.

BACKGROUND:
Fire Chief Mark Howard stated the 2017 agreements will expire in June. In the fall the Town of Sullivan asked
to see what a new contract would look like. After their town meeting they expressed interest to enter into an
Agreement. Their Agreement would start in May and 14 months later the other three towns would start their
Agreement. 

Chair Greenwald asked for explanation of the payment. Chief Howard explained this item is strictly for
advanced life support intercept and transport. When Keene arrives on scene with their ambulance, unless the
other agency is in the midst of transport, Keene takes over the care of the patient and bills accordingly. A patient
is not moved out of one ambulance into another; Keene would move their equipment into the other ambulance
and perform the necessary service. 

Councilor Clark made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to negotiate and execute the new one year Advanced Life Support
Intercept Transport Agreements with Gilsum, Harrisville, and Stoddard, as well as a new 14 month agreement
with the Town of Sullivan. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 12, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: D.10.

SUBJECT: Life Insurance and Long-Term Disability Insurance - Human Resources Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Voted unanimously to carry out the intent of the report.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to enter into a new multi-year contract renewal with Anthem Life Insurance
Company to administer the City’s life and long term disability insurance.

BACKGROUND:
Asst. City Manager/Human Resources Director Beth Fox stated three years ago the city entered into multi-year
agreement for life and long term disability insurance with Anthem Life Insurance. At that time it saved the city
close to $30,000 over the three-year term. The city recently went through a RFP process and Anthem again
provided the lowest quote. Staff’s recommendation is to renew the city’s contract with Anthem for another
two-year term. 

Councilor Powers made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Jacobs. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends that the City Manager be
authorized to do all things necessary to enter into a new multi-year contract renewal with Anthem Life Insurance
Company to administer the City’s life and long term disability insurance. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 19, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Rhett Lamb, Planning Director/ACM on behalf of the Joint Planning Board and PLD Committee

ITEM: F.1.

SUBJECT: Sign Regulations for the Business Growth and Re-Use, Neighborhood Business, and Residential
Preservation Zoning Districts - Ordinance O-2018-02-A

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Memorandum filed as informational.
Public Hearing scheduled for May 3, 2018 at 7:00 PM.

RECOMMENDATION:
A motion was made by Chair Spykman that the Planning Board find O-2018-02-A consistent with the
Comprehensive Master Plan. The motion was seconded by Councilor George Hansel and was unanimously
approved.
 
A motion was made by Chair David Richards that the Planning Licenses and Development Committee request
the Mayor set a Public Hearing for O-2018-02-A. The motion was seconded by Councilor Jones and was
unanimously approved.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
O-2018-02-A Redlined Version

Ordinance O-2018-02-A

BACKGROUND:
Health Director, John Rogers and Planner, Tara Kessler addressed the Committee. Mr. Rogers referred to a
Supreme Court ruling which indicates that the Sign Code needed to be of neutral content. Keene’s Sign Code
had a few areas which needed to be amended.
 
Mr. Rogers then went over the amendments as follows:
 
Amendment #1 – Mr. Rogers noted that the changes proposed under Amendment #1 address both Reed vs.
Gilbert as well as some of the corrections the Code Department had been looking to make with respect to the
definitions section. He indicated the stricken text denotes regulations that are currently content-based. 
 
Mr. Rogers explained that staff propose to remove the phrase “for the purposes of ingress and egress” from
the definitions of primary and secondary frontage.  These definitions require an ingress/egress (i.e. entrance/exit)
be present for it to be considered primary or secondary frontage, which can conflict with the Planning Board



standards related to parking. Planning Board Development Standard 19 requires off street parking to be placed
to the side and/or rear of a building. In locations where parking is located to the rear of a building, the primary
entrance/exit is often also at the building’s rear. For buildings that do not have entrances/exits facing the street
they are not able to place signs on these facades.  Mr. Rogers noted that this conflict has led to the issuance of
variances from the Sign Regulations. Additionally, some businesses have chosen to install ingress and egress
doors where they are not needed for the sole purpose of obtaining signage.
 
Mr. Rogers noted that the definition for “primary sign” is proposed to be removed because it is defined based
on content such as the name and nature of the business. 
 
Mr. Rogers also noted the addition of a definition for “snipe signs,” which would be prohibited based on
Amendment #3. 
 
Amendment #2 – Mr. Rogers explained that this amendment is in keeping with Reed v. Gilbert to make the sign
regulations content neutral. 
 
Amendment #3 – Mr. Rogers noted that this amendment proposes prohibiting snipe signs.  These are signs that
are of a temporary nature that are posted on someone else’s property, such as a flyer posted to a fence or tree
that is not owned by the person posting the flyer.
 
Amendment #4 – Mr. Roger noted that the changes proposed under Amendment #4 relate to temporary signs. 
This amendment would remove the standards specific to agricultural and real estate signs on the list of
temporary signs that are excepted from needing a sign permit. Instead, one temporary sign would be allowed
per lot without a permit subject to sign size requirements.  For lots in the Agriculture, Rural, Low Density,
Medium Density, High Density, Office, Residential Preservation, and Central Business Districts the sign of the
temporary sign would not be able to exceed 6 square feet.  For all other districts, the size of the sign cannot
exceed 32 square feet.  Mr. Rogers noted that since submitting the Ordinance, staff have discussed adding
Neighborhood Business to the list of the districts that limit the temporary sign size to 6 square feet.  He
explained that this size would be in keeping with the intent of this District. 
 
Ms. Landry referred to Section 102.1301(b)(1) “agricultural signs,” and asked whether this covers things like
farm stands. Mr. Rogers answered in the affirmative and added they used to be able to have four temporary
signs without a permit but now they can only have one.  He noted that they could have more than one if they
apply for a permit.
 
Councilor Jones noted there is a matter coming before the PLD Committee regarding a waiver for a stand up
banner for a food truck and asked where this item is addressed in the document. Mr. Rogers stated that with the
changes proposed in Amendment #4, a vendor would be allowed to have a temporary sign; however, the zoning
district the vendor is located in would dictate the size requirements for this sign.
 
Councilor Sapeta asked where election signs fall. Mr. Rogers stated if it is on a public right-of-way it is allowed
by RSA. The City’s Sign Code only covers private property. The Councilor asked whether the sign code
addresses signs posted onto a utility pole. Mr. Rogers responded that if the sign is posted on a pole or land in
the right-of-way, the City’s Sign Regulations would not take effect, but they may need permission from the
Council.
 
Mr. Rogers noted that real estate signs have been stricken as they now fall under temporary signs.  He added
that off-site open house sign would be permitted but would need to be removed by the end of the day. Chair
Spykman asked if “open studio” signs would fall under this category as well. Mr. Rogers stated that offsite
signs for any kind of open house would be allowed, but would need to be removed at the end of the day
 
Amendment #5 – Mr. Rogers noted that the stricken text in this amendment is specific to content and would



need to be removed to be consistent with Reed v. Gilbert.
 
Amendment #6 – Mr. Rogers stated that this section of Education Signs is being removed to be consistent with
Reed v. Gilbert.
 
Amendments #7 – Mr. Rogers noted that when the City recently adopted three new zoning districts in the fall of
2017, it did not update the Sign Regulations to address sign standards for these districts.  The proposed
changes in this Amendment would add the Neighborhood Business District to the section of the sign regulations
(Section 102-1310) that address sign requirement for the Office District.  Mr. Rogers noted that this
Amendment would add “legally non-conforming commercial property” to this section as well.  Currently, there
are legal non-conforming commercial businesses located in zoning districts that do not allow for signage. 
Although these are allowed businesses, they need to obtain a variance to have a sign.  This addition would allow
for signs at these properties subject to dimensional requirements and a sign permit.
 
Mr. Rogers noted that staff suggest removing Section 102-1310(3) which states “Temporary signs are
prohibited in the Office District.”  This is in conflict with the amendment allowing for temporary signs in all
zoning districts.  Staff overlooked this edit when the Ordinance was first submitted to City Council.
 
Amendment #8 – Mr. Rogers noted that this amendment includes the Business and Regrowth District in the
section of the Sign Regulations that address sign requirements for the Commerce, Commerce Limited and
Central Business Limited Districts.
 
Amendment #9 – Mr. Rogers noted that this amendment includes the Residential Preservation in the section of
the Sign Regulations that address sign requirements for the Conservation and Agricultural Districts. 
 
Councilor Hansel referred to Amendment #8 and questioned whether Section 102-1311(4)(c) refers to content
and if it should be removed.  Mr. Rogers agreed this should also be stricken.
 
Councilor Sapeta referred to Amendment #4 related to temporary signs, and asked if there is a timeframe for
display of temporary signs that are exempt from permit requirement. Mr. Rogers stated he would not attach a
timeframe to this type of sign, because this now covers many different types of signs. He added the sign has to
be temporary in nature, it cannot be permanently mounted.
 
Mr. Bohannon referred to the Amendment #1 related to the definition of Construction Signs.  He asked whether
the new definition of construction signs would still permit references contractors, architects, etc. to be
displayed. Mr. Rogers stated they are permitted to have the one construction sign but the City cannot dictate
what it can say.
 
Councilor Jones asked Mr. Rogers whether the Sign Code issue is mostly complaint driven. Mr. Rogers
agreed. The Councilor asked whether the signs being discussed today are signs that are attached to the outside
of a structure or staked in someone’s lawn; not signs that are located in someone’s window. Mr. Rogers replied
that signs in windows are not regulated by the Sign Code. 
 
Dr. Cusack asked about the “For Rent” signs whether these are signs that could be left on a property
indefinitely. Mr. Rogers stated this Ordinance won’t change that circumstance. Dr. Cusack asked whether
“Rental for Students” is a sign that would be permitted. Mr. Rogers stated the City cannot look at content
unless it is offensive.
 
Ms. Kessler addressed the Joint Committee and noted the Sign Regulations are not addressed directly in the
Master Plan but the Plan does address quality built environment.  As sign regulations address the reduction of
visual clutter and help to coordinate the shape, size and location of signs with respect to the built environment,
the proposed changes are in keeping with the intent of the Master Plan to improve the quality of the built



environment.  In addition, many of the changes proposed as a result of this Ordinance will make it easier for
businesses to obtain signage, which is in keeping with the intent of the Master Plan to encourage economic
development.  As for the changes related to content-neutral signs and the allowance for one temporary sign per
lot in all districts, it is difficult for Planning staff to make a determination at this time as to how it might impact
the community.  However, these changes are prompted by a Supreme Court decision and need to be
addressed. 
 
The Chairman asked for public comment. With no comments from the public, the Chair closed the public
hearing.
 
Ms. Kessler went over the proposed changes to O-2018-02:
Section 102-1301(b)(1) – Neighborhood District will be added to the already existing list.
 
Section 102-1310 (3)  “Temporary Signs will be prohibited in the office district” will be deleted and the list re-
numbered.
 
Section 102-1311 (4)(c) “Copy. Sign copy for all banners shall be limited to the logo/emblem and/or the
name of the shopping center/plaza. Copy identifying individual stores is prohibited.” will be deleted and the
list re-numbered.
 
Councilor Sapeta asked when switching to Form Based Code, whether the Sign Ordinance would be reviewed
here again. Ms. Kessler stated the Sign Code would be reviewed as part of the Land Use Code update.
 
A motion was made by Chair Spykman that the Planning Board find O-2018-02-A consistent with the
Comprehensive Master Plan. The motion was seconded by Councilor George Hansel and was unanimously
approved.
 
A motion was made by Chair David Richards that the Planning Licenses and Development Committee request
the Mayor set a Public Hearing for O-2018-02-A. The motion was seconded by Councilor Jones and was
unanimously approved.
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EIGHTEEN 
 

Relating to Chapter 102 Zoning Code Article VIII Sign Regulations 
 
 
 
 
That the City Code of the City of Keene, New Hampshire, as amended, is hereby further 
amended by inserting the bolded text and eliminating the stricken text in Article VIII Sign 
Regulations of Chapter 102 entitled Sign Regulations as follows: 

 

ARTICLE VIII. - SIGN REGULATIONS 
DIVISION 1. - IN GENERAL 

 
AMENDMENT #1 

 

Sec. 102-1282. - Definitions. 
 

The following definitions shall govern this article: 

Building directory sign: A wall sign composed of individual smaller panels which identify businesses, 
occupants, owner(s) and/or the property manager. Such building directory signs may set forth the 
occupation or other address information but shall not contain any advertising. 

Building frontage: That portion of a building used to calculate the allowable signage. There are three 
types of building frontage that are relevant for purposes of this article: 

(1) Parking lot building frontage: Frontage along a building wall facing a parking lot that conforms to 
an approved site plan or the City of Keene Zoning Ordinance (hereinafter "zoning ordinance"), 
said building wall having an entry to the building that conforms to all applicable building and fire 
codes. 

(2) Primary frontage: Frontage along the narrowest point of a lot or parcel where the building wall 
faces a street or right-of-way that is determined to be of primary importance (for purposes of 
ingress and egress) to the business establishment occupying the premises, said street or right- 
of-way being the same as the street address. 

(3) Secondary frontage: Frontage along a point of a lot or parcel where the building wall is parallel 
to a street or right-of-way that is of secondary importance to the business establishment 
occupying the premises for purposes of ingress and egress. 

(4) Tenancy frontage: A line parallel or facing the parking lot building frontage, primary frontage or 
secondary frontage and defined by an extension of the tenant separation walls. 

Bulletin board: A sign used for the posting of bulletins, notices, announcements, or other messages, 
by a noncommercial organization. 

Construction sign: A sign advertising the architect, engineer or contractors, donors or financial 
institution for a building or project, when such sign is placed upon the site under construction. 
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Primary sign: In the case of a single business establishment, a primary sign is a sign that sets forth 
the name and nature of that business. In the case of a development, a primary sign is a sign that sets 
forth the name and nature of that development. 

Snipe sign: Means any sign, generally of temporary nature, made of any material, when such 
sign is tacked, nailed, posted, pasted, glued or otherwise attached to trees, poles, stakes, fences, 
or other objects not erected, owned, and maintained by the owner of the sign. 

 
AMENDMENT #2 

 

DIVISION 2. - APPLICATION PROCESS 
 
Sec. 102-1287. - Signs excepted from permit requirement. 

 
The following signs shall not require a sign permit unless otherwise provided in this article. Such 

signs shall conform to all building, structural, and electrical codes and regulations of the city. Building 
permits may be required to erect such signs even though the signs do not require a sign permit. 

(8) Business signs. No sign permit shall be required for signs displaying the name of a business 
establishment when said sign is attached or otherwise affixed to the business frontage in a 
covered common walkway of a shopping center, provided the area of such sign shall not 
exceed four square feet. 

 
AMENDMENT #3 

 

DIVISION 4. - PERMISSIBLE AND PROHIBITED SIGNS 
 
Sec. 102-1292. - Prohibited signs. 

 
The following signs shall be prohibited: 

(18) Reserved. Snipe signs 
 
AMENDMENT #4 

 

DIVISION 6. - SPECIFIC REGULATIONS FOR INDIVIDUAL SIGNS 
 
Sec. 102-1301. - Temporary signs. 

 
(a) Permit requirement for temporary signs. A permit shall be required prior to the erection, construction, 

relocation, alteration or maintenance of temporary signs on property located in every zoning district 
of the city, unless specifically excepted from the permit requirement as set forth below. Permits for 
temporary signs shall authorize the erection, construction, relocation, alteration or maintenance of 
said signs for a period not exceeding 14 days, at which time they shall be removed. A subsequent 
temporary sign permit in any one calendar year may be issued only after the previous temporary sign 
permit has expired and the sign has been removed for at least 30 days. Only four temporary sign 
permits shall be issued in any one calendar year to the same property owner or applicant. A single 
permit for a temporary sign shall include all such temporary signs on the premises. The signs must 
be in conformance with the provisions of this article as well as all applicable building, structural, and 
electrical codes and regulations of the city. 

(b) Exceptions to permit requirements for temporary signs. The following temporary signs shall be 
excepted from the sign permit requirement set forth above: 
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(1) Agricultural signs. No sign permit shall be required for the erection, construction, location, or 
maintenance of signs advertising the sale of agricultural produce that is grown, raised, and/or 
harvested on the premises where such sale is permitted. However, there shall be no more than 
four signs on said premises at any one time and each shall not exceed four square feet in area. 
One temporary sign with a sign face no larger than 6 square feet are is allowed per lot in 
the Aagriculture, Rrural, Llow Ddensity, Mmedium Ddensity, Hhigh Ddensity, Ooffice, 
Rresidential Ppreservation, neighborhood business, and Ccentral Bbusiness districts. 
One temporary sign with a sign face no larger than 32 square feet isare allowed per lot in 
all other districts not listed above. 

(2) Mobile vendor signs. No sign permit shall be required for the erection, construction, relocation, 
or maintenance of temporary mobile vendor signs provided said vendors are properly licensed, 
and actually selling merchandise on the premises. No permanent mobile vendor signs are 
permitted. The total aggregate area of all such signs shall not exceed 12 square feet. 

(3) Business relocation signs. No sign permit shall be required for the erection, construction, 
relocation, or maintenance of temporary business relocation signs advertising the relocation of a 
business enterprise from the premises to a new location within the city, provided the area of any 
such sign shall not exceed 24 square feet, and shall be removed within 45 days after the 
business has been relocated. 

(4) Construction signs. No sign permit shall be required for the erection, construction, relocation, or 
maintenance of one sign with any development when building permits have been issued, 
provided the area of any sign shall not exceed 48 square feet, and shall be removed within 20 
days after the last structure has been initially occupied or upon expiration of the building permit, 
whichever is sooner. 

(5) Temporary event signs. No sign permit shall be required for the erection, construction, 
relocation, or maintenance of temporary event signs, subject to the following conditions or 
limitations: 

a. Zoning districts. Temporary event signs are only permitted in commerce and central 
business limited districts of the city. 

b. Setbacks. Temporary event signs shall not be placed in or within ten feet of any travel lane 
or driveway, nor within the sign setback lines established in this article. 

c. Illumination. Temporary events signs shall not be internally or externally illuminated. 

d. Multiple sites for periodic events. Temporary events signs shall be separated from other 
sites containing other actively permitted periodic event signs by a 1,000 foot separation as 
measured from property line to property line. 

e. Size limitations. Temporary events signs shall be a maximum of four feet by eight feet and 
shall comply with all applicable codes and regulations. 

f. Duration of signage display. Temporary events signs may be displayed for up to two weeks 
prior to the event plus the duration of the event, but shall be removed within 24 hours after 
the event concludes. 

Sign permit required for erection of sign structure and replacement of sign face. A sign 
permit shall be required, but no permit fee will be assessed, for the erection of a sign 
structure and/or the replacement of a sign face for a periodic temporary events sign. 
Written permission of the property owner where the sign is to be located must be submitted 
to the department in conjunction with a sign permit application. 

g. Signs for street fairs or community events. Please refer to chapter 46, licenses and 
permits, article XVIII, street fairs or community events, which governs the permitting 
process, approval of uses, registration, and participation and permit fees for street fairs 
and community events. 

(6) Posters, bulletins, banners, notices. No sign permit shall be required for the display of posters, 
bulletins, banners, notices inside windows, and other similar temporary signs displayed inside 
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windows, provided the sign is not otherwise prohibited by this article and provided the total area 
of such sign does not exceed ten percent of the total window area of any building elevation of 
any building, up to a maximum total area of ten square feet on each building elevation. 

 

(7) Real estate signs. No sign permit shall be required for the erection, construction, relocation, and 
maintenance of real estate signs, provided such signs are removed within 14 days after the 
sale, lease, or rental transaction has been completed. Temporary real estate signs shall be 
located on the property that is for sale or for lease, and only one such temporary real estate 
sign shall be permitted per property. Temporary real estate signs for the sale, lease, or rental of 
residential property, shall not exceed 6 square feet. Temporary real estate signs for the 
sale, lease, or rental of commercial property shall not exceed 32 square feet. In the 
central business district, all temporary real estate signs for the sale, lease, or rental of 
any property shall not exceed six square feet. Off-site open house signs are permitted 
but must be removed by the end of the day of the open house. 

 
AMENDMENT #5 

 

Sec. 102-1304. - Development signs. 
 

All development signs shall be subject to the following provisions in addition to any limitations or 
conditions set forth elsewhere in this article: 

(1) Location. One development sign shall be allowed for every access road to a development as 
defined in this article. If more than one access road to a development exists, the development 
signs for said development shall be a minimum of 300 feet apart. The development sign(s) shall 
be located at the intersection of a state numbered highway and the street or access road which 
provides access to the development. The development sign may be located on the side of the 
road or in an island if the road is divided. The sign shall be located either on public land or 
private land owned by the developer. If a development sign is located on private land, said land 
must be owned by and a part of the development. If the development sign is located within a 
city right-of-way, city council permission shall be required prior to the erection and construction 
of said sign. 

(2) Lot ownership. If a development is owned by more than one person, the application for a sign 
permit shall be signed by all persons that represent more than 80 percent of the land of the 
development. 

(3) Sign copy. All sign copy for a development sign shall be a minimum of eight inches in height 
and a maximum of 18 inches in height. The development sign shall only contain the name of the 
development. 

(4) Height. Development signs shall not be more than ten feet in height. 

(5) Temporary signs. No temporary sign shall be affixed to, attached to, or otherwise hung from a 
development sign or any part thereof, including the sign structure. 

(6) Sign area. No development sign shall exceed 50 square feet. 

(7) Type of sign. All development signs shall be freestanding signs. 

(8) Illumination. Development signs may only be externally illuminated. 

 
AMENDMENT #6 

 

Sec. 102-1306. - Education signs. Reserved. 
 

Educational signs shall only be approved for degree granting post secondary colleges or universities 
and must be issued by the city council under such terms and conditions as it may reasonably require. 
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AMENDMENT #7 

 

DIVISION 7. - DISTRICT REGULATIONS 
 
Sec. 102-1310. - Signs in office district, neighborhood business district, and legal non- 
conforming commercial property in any district. 

Unless otherwise provided in this article, a sign permit shall be required for all signs erected, 
constructed, or relocated in the office district, neighbhorhood business district, and legal non-
conforming commercial property in any district of the city. All such signs shall conform to the 
provisions specified herein in addition to any other conditions or limitations set forth in this article. Signage 
infor these districts the office district, neighborhood business district and legal non-conforming 
commercial property will be calculated at one square foot of signage per linear foot of primary building 
frontage. On secondary building frontages, signs are calculated at 0.5 square feet signage per linear foot. 
On parking lot building frontages, signs are calculated at 0.25 square feet signage per linear foot. In multi-
tenant buildings, the aforementioned calculation of the maximum allowable area shall be based on the 
tenancy frontage. 

(1) Parallel signs. Parallel signs shall be subject to the following restrictions: 

a. Area. The total area of a parallel sign shall not exceed 12 square feet per business, with a 
maximum of 36 square feet per building. 

b. Limitation of placement and area. No parallel sign shall cover any portion of any building 
wall opening or project beyond the ends or top of the wall. 

c. Maximum height. A parallel sign shall not extend above the bottom windowsills of the 
second story above grade plane of any building. 

d. Minimum height. No parallel sign shall be permitted at a height of less than seven feet 
above the grade. 

e. Projection. No parallel sign shall project more than 12 inches from the face of the building 
wall to which it is attached and shall not project beyond the end or top of the building wall. 

f. External illumination. Externally illuminated parallel signs shall not be illuminated until the 
start of business or 8:00 a.m., whichever is later, and shall cease to be illuminated at the 
end of the business day or 9:00 p.m., whichever is later. 

(2) Freestanding signs. Freestanding signs shall be subject to the following restrictions: 

a. Number. Only one freestanding sign structure may be permitted per frontage. At no time 
shall there be more than two freestanding signs per lot. 

b. Area. The area of any freestanding signs shall not exceed one square foot per five linear 
feet of lot frontage. The total area of any freestanding sign shall not exceed 20 square feet 
in area. 

c. Height. Freestanding signs shall not exceed eight feet in height for the sign structure and 
six feet in height for the sign when placed within one-half (.5) of the district setback, and 
such signs shall not exceed 14 feet in height for the sign structure and 12 feet in height for 
the sign when placed beyond this line. 

d. Proximity to property line or entrance/exit. No freestanding sign shall be located closer than 
ten feet to any public right-of-way and/or within ten feet of a building entrance/exit. 

e. External illumination. Externally illuminated freestanding signs shall not be illuminated until 
the start of business or 8:00 a.m., whichever is later, and shall cease to be illuminated at 
the end of the business day or 9:00 p.m., whichever is later. 

(3) Temporary signs. Temporary signs are prohibited in the office district. 

(4)(3) Projecting signs. Projecting signs shall be subject to the following restrictions: 
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a. Substitution. If a projecting sign is used, no freestanding sign shall be permitted. 

b. Number. There shall be no more than one projecting sign per primary business frontage. 

c. Area. The total area of a projecting sign shall not exceed ten square feet. 

d. Projection. The maximum projection of a projecting sign beyond the building line shall not 
exceed four feet. 

e. Minimum height. The lower edge of a projecting sign shall be at least eight feet above the 
grade. 

f. Maximum height. A projecting sign shall not be placed or extend beyond the first story 
above grade plane. 

g. Sign copy. Sign copy shall not be less than one inch nor more than 12 inches in height. 
 
AMENDMENT #8 

 

Sec. 102-1311. - Signs in commerce, commerce limited, business growth and re-use and 
central business limited districts. 

Unless otherwise provided in this article, a sign permit shall be required for all signs erected, 
constructed, or relocated in the commerce, commerce limited, business growth and re-use , and central 
business limited districts of the city. All such signs shall conform to the provisions specified herein in 
addition to any other conditions or limitations set forth in this article. Signage in these districts for the 
commerce, commerce limited and central business limited districts will be calculated at two square foot of 
signage per linear foot of primary building frontage. On secondary building frontages, signs are calculated 
at one square feet signage per linear foot. On parking lot building frontages, signs are calculated at 0.5 
square feet signage per linear foot. In multi-tenant buildings the aforementioned calculation of the 
maximum allowable area shall be based on the tenancy frontage. 

(1) Parallel signs. Parallel signs shall be subject to the following restrictions: 

a. Limitation of placement and area. No parallel sign shall cover any portion of a wall opening, 
nor project beyond the ends or top of the building wall. 

b. Area. The total area of one or more parallel signs shall not exceed 200 square feet. 

c. Projection. Except for marquee signs, no parallel sign shall project more than 12 inches 
from the face of the wall to which it is attached 

d. Minimum height. No parallel sign shall project into a vehicle or pedestrian right-of-way at a 
height of less than seven feet above grade. 

(2) Freestanding signs. Freestanding signs shall be subject to the following restrictions: 

a. Number. Only one freestanding sign shall be permitted per frontage. At no time may there 
be more than two freestanding signs per lot. 

b. Area. The total area of any such sign shall not exceed one square foot per one linear feet 
of frontage or a total of 100 square feet. In the commerce district, if the frontage is greater 
than 300 feet, then the maximum allowable sign area may be no more than 200 square 
feet. 

c. Height. Freestanding signs shall not exceed 14 feet in height when placed within one-half 
of the district setback line and 18 feet in height when placed beyond this line. 

d. Proximity to street property line and/or entrance/exit. Freestanding signs located closer 
than ten feet from the street property line and closer than ten feet from an entrance or exit 
are not permitted. 

(3) Menu board and changeable copy signs. Menu board and changeable copy signs shall be 
restricted as follows: 
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a. Number. Only one menu board sign and one changeable copy sign shall be permitted per 
lot or site frontage. 

b. Area. A menu board or changeable copy sign may be either a parallel or freestanding sign. 
A menu board sign is in addition to the number of signs specified above. The area of either 
or both shall be included in the total area allowed based on building area or tenant 
area calculations. 

c. Height. A menu board sign shall not exceed six feet in height. A changeable copy sign shall 
not exceed 12 feet in height. 

d. Limitation of placement. A menu board sign shall not be located in the front setback. 

e. Projection. A parallel sign which is also a menu board or a changeable copy sign shall not 
project more than one foot from the face of the wall to which it is attached. 

(4) Banners. Notwithstanding the restrictions set forth in sections 102-1292 and 102-1301, banners 
are permitted in the commerce district subject to the following restrictions: 

a. Location. Banners may be located at shopping centers/plazas in the commerce district that 
have a minimum of 200 feet frontage. 

b. Numbers. A maximum of two banners may be mounted per pole. The poles for said 
banners shall be relocated on the property line common with the city right-of-way. There 
shall be a minimum of 60 feet between each pole containing banners. 

c. Copy. Sign copy for all banners shall be limited to the logo/emblem and/or the name of the 
shopping center/plaza. Copy identifying individual stores is prohibited. 

d.c. Height. Banners shall be no more than of 18 feet higher than the first story above grade 
level and no less than ten feet higher than the first story above grade level. 

e.d. Size. Each banner shall be a maximum of 16 square feet. The square footage of any 
banner shall be added to the maximum allowable area for a freestanding sign. 

f.e. Height. The lower edge of a banner shall be at least eight feet above the grade directly 
beneath the sign as measured from the lowest point where the grade meets the building 
line on the facade to which the sign is attached. The maximum height to the top of such a 
sign, as measured from the lowest point where the grade meets the building line on the 
facade to which the sign is attached, shall not exceed 18 feet. 

g.f. Materials. Banners shall be constructed of cloth, canvas or other material treated to 
withstand inclement weather. 

h.g. Mounting. Banners are to be safely mounted so as to withstand winds, storms, etc. 

(5) Projecting signs. Projecting signs shall be subject to the following restrictions: 

a. Number. There shall be no more than one projecting sign per tenancy frontage. 

b. Area. The total area of such a projecting sign shall not exceed 20 square feet. 

c. Projection. The maximum projection of such sign beyond the building line shall not exceed 
four feet. 

AMENDMENT #9 
 

Sec. 102-1315. - Signs in agricultural, /conservation, /residential preservation districts. 
 

Unless otherwise provided by state law, no signs shall be permitted in the conservation district.  
Unless otherwise provided in this article, a sign permit shall be required for all signs erected, constructed, 
or relocated in the agricultural district and residential preservation district of the city. All such signs 
shall conform to the provisions specified herein in addition to any other condition or limitation set forth in 
this article. Signage for the agricultural district and residential preservation district will be calculated at 
one square foot of signage per linear foot of primary building frontage. On secondary building frontages, 
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signs are calculated at 0.5 square feet signage per linear foot. On parking lot building frontages, signs are 
calculated at 0.25 square feet signage per linear foot. In multi-tenant buildings the aforementioned 
calculation of the maximum allowable area shall be based on tenancy frontage. 
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(1) Parallel signs. Parallel signs shall be subject to the following conditions: 

a. Limitation of placement and area. No parallel sign shall cover any wall opening, nor project 
beyond the ends or top of the building wall. 

b. Projection. No parallel sign shall project more than one foot from the face of the wall to 
which it is attached. 

(2) Freestanding signs. Freestanding signs shall be subject to the following restrictions: 

a. Number. Only one freestanding sign shall be permitted per lot. 

b. Area. The total area of any such sign shall not exceed 32 square feet. 

c. Height. Freestanding signs shall not exceed 12 feet in height. 
 
 
 
 

Kendall W. Lane, Mayor 





















City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: G.1.

SUBJECT: Skate Park Update-Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends the Director of
Parks, Recreation and Facilities return at the next meeting cycle with an update on the condition of the existing
skate park.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Manwaring welcomed Andy Bohannon, Parks, Recreation and Facilities Director. Mr. Bohannon gave
the Committee a brief history of the skate park located on Gilbo Avenue. In 1996, the skate park was built
through the efforts of a group of young men within the community who sought to create a skate park due to the
lack of space available to skate. The group collaboratively came together to raise enough funds to build a skate
park within the downtown footprint. Mr. Bohannon commended the group on their hard work and effort. 

Mr. Bohannon reported this group visited a well-known skate park in Pennsylvania called Woodward. After the
visit the group decided to mimic that park here in Keene. Over the years Mr. Bohannon explained they have
removed some items in the park due to wear and tear. He said part of the problem with the skate park is the
design, not the flow or transitions of the design. Mr. Bohannon explained that a wooden frame in New England
with steel plates deteriorates over time and has become a maintenance challenge. He reported Primex inspected
the park once in 2010 and again in 2014. In 2017, the City hired SCT Engineering to evaluate the structural
integrity of the ramps and platforms. After the evaluation report was received, Mr. Bohannon said initial repairs
were made. In addition, the results from the evaluation noted that the structure is good and well built. The outer
surfaces were noted as a challenge. 

Mr. Bohannon said the park was originally designed for the use of skate boarders and rollerblades. Over the
years BMX bikes have become very popular which has led to the use of bikes. Mr. Bohannon noted the
amount of force from a bike is completely different from the force and use of a skateboard. The weight that
comes down on the platform causes the boards to deteriorate. 

Mr. Bohannon reported that in 2015 a group of young professionals came up with a design for the park that was
put in the CIP with a price tag that was $773,000. He noted the full price never went into the CIP and only went
in as $500,000 because the extra cement bowl was never phased into the cost. A short time later that group of
young professionals went in different directions and were not as invested in the skate park. The City decided to



keep this figure for the skate park in the CIP last year as the Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department
decided to conduct a structural study. During this time Kathy Burke came to Mr. Bohannon stating that her son
was a big advocate for the park and had a group of people that want a new park and could do some
fundraising. Mr. Bohannon reported he met with this group in the fall during the time when the CIP was due. He
noted there was not enough information about the new skate park at that time to update the CIP. In addition,
Mr. Bohannon stated it was the desire of this group to keep the park downtown and had a goal to raise
$300,000. He noted this new group chose the downtown location due to the proximity to downtown
businesses. 

Mr. Bohannon explained that his department has gone back to Spohn Ranch to create a mock design for the
9,200 square foot of City land. Spohn Ranch recommended the group move forward with their fundraising
efforts and once the funding has been established, they will create a design mockup. 

At this time, the group has begun to assemble a fundraising team to begin raising the $300,000. In addition, they
are working with Pathways for Keene, as their fiscal agent. 

Councilor Filiault asked what the current condition of the park is and if it was plausible to keep it maintained for
another year. Mr. Bohannon replied that the steel is the issue and to get another year out of the park will take
some funding. He explained that the last time they had to replace the steel it had to be customized and the park
would need to be shut down for a week in order for someone to come in and weld the steel. Mr. Bohannon said
he could find out the cost to have the park updated and report back to the Committee. 

Councilor Filiault said it is important to weigh all the options available in order to make a good decision. In
addition, he also wanted to have something open for the kids to use. Councilor Filiault recommended Mr.
Bohannon come back before the Committee with all of the available options, the recommendation from the City
and what the group would be doing for fundraising. 

Councilor Sutherland asked Mr. Bohannon to explain why a group interested in providing an area for recreation
located on City property is asked by the City to provide their own funding. He stated that he looked at what the
City was doing by engaging the upcoming Senior Center that is an independent organization. In addition, he
said the City is planning on spending an estimated 1.6 million of tax payer money and in the case of the skate
park this group has to go fundraise on their own. Councilor Sutherland asked Mr. Bohannon to explain the
difference between these two groups. He reiterated that one location is on City land and the other is going to be
given funds to expand their facility, parking and allowed to house their origination within the City. Mr. Bohannon
replied this particular park came about the same time as Ashuelot Park and these two are models of how
advocates for these types of amenities must fundraise. He explained this was the messaging he has received
over the years and that these models have worked in the past. Mr. Bohannon said if the City Council does not
want to continue with these types of models, there should be a conversation with the City Manager. Councilor
Sutherland said there seems to be conflict of engagement rules for different groups and there should be
standards. 

Councilor Sutherland stated that he submitted materials on a number of skate parks that feature pre-
manufactured parks and asked if that had been assessed. Mr. Bohannon replied they have looked into Skatelite
as well as a couple of other companies that feature the same material and asked for quotes to replace one ramp.
The quotes received to fabricate one ramp were in the range of $60,000. He noted this was only for one piece
and were talking similar money to replacing the entire park. 

Councilor Lamoureux referred to Councilor Sutherland’s comment about the fundraising models and explained
the City Council votes on how to move forward and gives direction to City staff on how to move forward with
those types of models. 

In addition, Councilor Lamoureux asked if there was a decision made that the skate park was going to



Wheelock Park or if it was a process that this was a good location. Mr. Bohannon replied few years ago there
were two things leading a discussion regarding Wheelock Park. One was the dog park and the other was the
skate park. He said there was a concept plan drawn out for Wheelock Park and in working with the contractor
the question was if these various elements could be fit into Wheelock Park. He said the answer was, "Yes"
because there is enough space. Mr. Bohannon said there was no hard decision to say the skate park was going
to Wheelock Park and that it was more to acknowledge there was space available and what it would look like. 

Councilor Hooper stated that he supported the project whole heartedly and that it is great the skate park was
targeted for downtown in order to create more energy and action. He asked if the park would be safe for the
upcoming summer season and if the City was comfortable with the park as it stands at this point. Mr. Bohannon
replied that he would have all of these options available to the Committee at the next meeting cycle. 

Councilor Sutherland referred to a company called Rye Airfield located on the seacoast that is a profit making
skate park and bike park. He wondered if charging fees or developing another source of income from the skate
park would help offset the maintenance fees. Councilor Sutherland said that he was thinking about a business
model to help build, maintain, improve and serve the community. 

Chair Manwaring recognized Kathy Burke, 29 Grant Street. Ms. Burke said she has lived in Keene for 6 years
and is the mother of a son who is an avid BMX bike rider. She became involved with this project because she
watched her son become confident and athletic due to the sport and wanted to help support her son, who is
spearheading the campaign. Ms. Burke noted the park is in bad condition and was concerned that her son was
going to injure himself due to deteriorating conditions. The idea to help get a new skate park came forward and
they decided to contact Mr. Bohannon. Ms. Burke explained to Mr. Bohannon this is a great park and the kids
want to keep the park downtown due to the access to the bike path, restaurants and retail shops. 

Ms. Burke referred to Councilor Sutherland’s comment in regard to charging a fee to use the skate park. She
said most cities that run their municipal parks are free and noted that parks of this nature bring economic
benefits to the community. In addition, she said skateboarders and BMX riders visit parks all over the country
and would come to Keene. Chair Manwaring asked how one would donate to the park. Ms. Burke replied they
are in process of creating all of this information and wanted to have the City’s approval before launching the
campaign. 

Chair Manwaring welcomed public comment. With no comment, Chair Manwaring asked if there was a motion.

Councilor Filiault made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Lamoureux. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends the Director of
Parks, Recreation and Facilities return at the next meeting cycle with an update on the condition of the existing
skate park. 
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April 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee

ITEM: G.2.

SUBJECT: The Future of the Wheelock Park Campground-Parks, Recreation and Facilities Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends The Future of
the Wheelock Park Campground be put on more time for the next meeting cycle.

BACKGROUND:
Chair Manwaring recognized the Director of Parks, Recreation and Facilities, Andy Bohannon. He informed
the Committee that the Wheelock Park Campground was one of the original recreational facilities of the City.
He said it was important to understand why the campground was created. In 1959, the Monadnock Chapter 66,
NAFCA (North American Family Campers Association) built a small campground in the back of Wheelock
Park. The purpose of the chapter was to open and close the campground and make improvements as the
summers passed. The local chapter is still in existence but is no longer involved in the campground. Over the
years no additional improvements have been made to the campground. 

As the park grew, world championship softball tournaments, horseshoe tournaments and dog shows were held
at the park during the 1980’s. This model worked for the campground at that time. The dog show has gone
away and the softball tournaments have lessened. The staple at the park is the New England Horseshoe
Tournament held on Labor Day weekend. During that time, over 300 pitchers come in from around the region.
The campground is full and generates an income of $6,000-$7,000 off that one weekend. In addition, softball
tournaments and two other horseshoe tournaments are still held at the park. 

Today, Mr. Bohannon said camping is now an extension of one’s home in order to make camping a
comfortable experience. The RV’s passing through, frustrated with the services available, leave the campground
or many times only stay for a day or two. He said the conversation about the campground started a couple
years ago when the campground manager retired after 15 years of service. Mr. Bohannon described how
difficult it was to find someone willing to fill the position when the position requires 24 hours a day, 7 days a
week attention. The position entails check in for campers, monitoring payments and the daily duties of running a
campground. Last year the campground transitioned away from the cash model and only accepted credit cards.
The temporary manager was able to track who is using the campground and took good notes. If there was an
incident it was documented and if the police were called it was documented. Mr. Bohannon said the
campground manager position has been advertised but the right person has just not come along. 



Mr. Bohannon reiterated the infrastructure that is currently in place does not attract today's RV's and noted how
this has never been addressed. He stated there was a need to put together a CIP that addresses the options. Mr.
Bohannon said he does not want to close in total because the campground is important for tournaments and is a
benefit. In addition, demographics have completely changed of who uses the campgrounds. The City of Keene
and the Town of Ashland are the only two municipalities in NH that continue to operate a campground. 

Mr. Bohannon stated the considerations for providing a campground should be as follows: 

a. Continue to operate the campground as is. 
b. Create an infrastructure plan and bring forward to the next CIP cycle and operate the campground for the
2018 season. 
c. Close the campground for public use for the 2018 season, but allow tournaments to use the campground for
their specific purpose. 
d. Create an infrastructure plan to bring forward during next CIP cycle, close the campground for public use
during the 2018 season, but allow tournaments to use the campground for the specific purposes. 
e. Close the campground and consider it for repurposing the portion of the park. 

Chair Manwaring asked if Mr. Bohannon had a basic cost level that it would take to fix the campground and
make it attractive. Mr. Bohannon stated last year prior to opening an internal committee put together a project
plan where the status of the campground was examined. The committee put together an RFP to do just that and
to make an estimate on electric for each site. He said the RFP was sent to firms and they received a wide range
to prices from $15,000 to $30,000. Mr. Bohannon said another option would be to bring someone in to evaluate
the park in order to provide him with the right specifications for a cost estimate. 

Councilor Filiault asked if there have been any problems with illegal campers during the warmer months. Mr.
Bohannon replied on occasion people do try to camp prior to opening. City staff does inspect the campground
as part of park operations and work has been done with the trees to help with visibility. In addition, Eversource
in cleaning the power lines have worked on replanting and introduced a different feel to the park. 

Councilor Sutherland said it seemed there are two questions and the first is if the City should continue operating
the campground and the estimated cost to continue operations. He asked if the cost would include the cost of
the campground manager. Mr. Bohannon replied in the affirmative and the stipend for the campground manager
is $7,600 for the summer. 

Chair Manwaring welcomed public comment. 

Councilor Hansel asked if there was a reason why the campground caters to RV camping as opposed to tents.
He noted tents use less utilities compared to RV's. Mr. Bohannon replied that tent camping reaches a different
demographic and often times there have been various issues. He noted the use of tents tend to be used as
transitional living as opposed to being used for a vacation or used during a tournament. The campground does
have a rule in the campground that allows a stay up to three weeks and then the camper must leave for two
weeks. The first week is paid up front, and second and third are based on the recommendation of the
campground manager or the Director of Parks, Recreation and Facilities. If there are any problems the campers
are asked to leave. 

Councilor Hansel asked if the tents were being used by families in Keene for vacation or people in transition.
Mr. Bohannon replied the tents were not being used by families in Keene and more for transitional living. 

Chair Manwaring suggested placing this on more time and would like to have a tour of the campground. The
Committee agreed to meet at the campground on Wednesday, 
April 25, 2018, at 5:15 PM. Chair Manwaring welcomed all City Councilors because this is not a decision to
make quickly due to the campground being a fixture of Keene for quite some time. 



The City Attorney stated Mr. Bohannon would need to notify the City Clerk’s Office in order to have the tour
publicly noticed. 

With no further public comment, Chair Manwaring requested a motion. 

Councilor Lamoureux made the following motion, which was seconded by Councilor Hooper. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee recommends The Future of
the Wheelock Park Campground be put on more time for the next meeting cycle. 
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April 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: G.3.

SUBJECT: Keene Swampbats - Request to Discharge Fireworks

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends the request from the Keene
Swampbats be placed on more time to allow City staff to hold a series of protocol meetings with the petitioner. 

BACKGROUND:
Kurt Blomquist, Public Works Director confirmed the staff’s desire that the request be placed on more time to
allow protocol meetings to be held. 

Councilor Jones made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Rice. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends the request from the Keene
Swampbats be placed on more time to allow City staff to hold a series of protocol meetings with the petitioner. 



City of Keene, N.H.
Transmittal Form

April 11, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Planning, Licenses and Development Committee

ITEM: G.4.

SUBJECT: First Light Fiber - Request to Install Conduit on City Right-of-Way

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
More time granted.

RECOMMENDATION:
On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends the request from First
Light Fiber be placed on more time.

BACKGROUND:
Kurt Blomquist, Public Works Director reported City staff is working with the petitioner and recommending
this be placed on more time. Mr. Blomquist continued First Light is a private communication company. They
are looking to install a section of conduit along Main Street from Church Street up to Roxbury Street to service
an individual customer. They do not go through the normal licensing process through the City Clerk’s Office
because they are not a regulated utility like FairPoint or Eversource. 

Councilor Jones asked if this would be a good time for the City to run conduit for broadband. Mr. Blomquist
said this is part of the conversation they are having internally about the long range plan for broadband in the
City. They are proposing to do a micro-trench (narrow width) not a full trench to minimize their costs. 

Councilor Jacobs asked if the narrow trench would be going into the street. Mr. Blomquist indicated it would
be closer to the parking stalls. The petitioner has come to an agreement with FairPoint on two access points but
they could not come to an agreement on how to get from those two points. Continuing, Councilor Jacobs
asked how the Dig Once policy relates to this. Mr. Blomquist indicated he was moving away from the Dig
Once term because this is a different perspective. This is more of a selective installation and he reiterated this is
a private company and not regulated utility so there are different rules to consider. Councilor Jacobs said he is
just saying if there is an opportunity to benefit other businesses or the City should seize that opportunity. Mr.
Blomquist agreed adding if it makes sense and noting there is always a cost that comes with it. Adding to the
discussion Councilor Hansel said he is not comfortable throwing a bunch of conduit in the ground and not
know if it will ever be used. 

There being no questions or comments from the Committee or public Chair Richards asked for a motion. 

Councilor Sapeta made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Hansel. 

On a vote of 5-0, the Planning, Licenses and Development Committee recommends the request from First



Light Fiber be placed on more time. 
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March 30, 2018

TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Donald R. Lussier, P.E., City Engineer

THROUGH: Elizabeth A. Dragon, City Manager

ITEM: H.1.

SUBJECT: Relating to Specific Street Regulations

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee..

RECOMMENDATION:
That Ordinance O-2018-06, Relating to Specific Street Regulations, be referred to the Municipal Services,
Facilities and Infrastructure Committee for review and recommendation to the City Council.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Ordinance O-2018-06

BACKGROUND:
As a condition of approval for the Hillside Village project on Wyman Road, the Planning Board required the
developer to petition the City Council for a restriction of truck traffic on the northern end of Wyman Road.  On
March 16, 2017 the City Council directed staff to "develop the necessary ordinance to restrict truck traffic on
Wyman Road from the crossing of Wyman Road over Black Brook to the Old Walpole Road Intersection.”
 
Attached is Ordinance O-2018-06, Relating to Specific Street Regulations, drafted in accordance with the City
Council's instructions. 



hfitz-simon
Typewritten Text
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Referred to the Municipal Services, Facilities and Infrastructure Committee.
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TO: Mayor and Keene City Council

FROM: Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee

ITEM: J.1.

SUBJECT: USDA Rural Business Development Grant – IT Department

COUNCIL ACTION:
In City Council April 19, 2018.
Report filed as informational.
Voted unanimously to adopt Resolution R-2018-14.

RECOMMENDATION:
On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of Resolution R-
2018-14 Relating to the Authority of the City Manager to Apply for and Administer USDA Rural Business
Development Grant.

ATTACHMENTS:
Description
Resolution R-2018-14

BACKGROUND:
Asst. City Manager/IT Director Rebecca Landry stated staff is in the process of drafting a USDA Rural
Business Development Grant to conduct a workforce development study. Ms. Landry noted the city seems to
have an issue trying to fill the vacancies that arise nor are they well aligned. This is an attempt to work on an
alignment initiative. The grant is for $30,000 but it is a very competitive process and staff is pulling together the
application process. The application requires the Manager to be authorized by Resolution to administer the
grant. 

Councilor Jacobs made the following motion which was seconded by Councilor Powers. 

On 5-0 vote, the Finance, Organization and Personnel Committee recommends the adoption of Resolution R-
2018-14 Relating to the Authority of the City Manager to Apply for and Administer USDA Rural Business
Development Grant. 



CITY OF KEENE 
R-2018-14 

In the Year of Our Lord Two Thousand and ......... J;jght~~n ............................................................................................. . 

A RESOLUTION ...... ~~.~I!!:-{9.J9..I.~.A1/T.~Q~!Y..9.r!.~.9!.Y..~~~g~~.-r.~.t\~~L Y FOR 
AND ADMINISTER USDA RURAL BUSINESS DEVELOPMENT GRANr-··· .. ······························ 

Resolved by the City Council of the City of Keene, as follows: 

PASSED 

That the Keene City Council authorize Elizabeth Dragon, Keene City Manager, to do all 
things necessary to apply for and administer a USDA Rural Business Development 
Grant for a City of Keene Workforce Development Study. 
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